
5.4 Food Safety Programme 

The systematic development of national food safety programmes appli- 
cable to countries of the Region received little attention during the 
year, except for pragmatic programme review and development related 
to institutional and manpower requirements, provision of short-term 
consultants and fellowships for some countries. Food safety pro- 
grammes are in varying degrees of development in Burma, India, 
Indonesia, Mongolia, Sri Lanka and Thailand. 

Although the programme has been instrumental in upgrading some of the 
facilities and technical competence of services and personnel in food 
control, particularly in Sri Lanka, Zhailand and Indonesia, many 
aspects still remain to be covered. Zhe Organization continues to 
assist countries in reviewing food laws and regulations and in 
initiating training activities, by awarding fellowships. In India, a 
national workshop on "National Strategy for Food Quality Control" was 
organized at the National Institute of Nutrition in Hyderabad. 

Through the provision of short-term consultants, the methodology and 
instrumentation for the analysis of food contaminants (in Thailand) 
and the utilization of laboratory services, the training programme 
and microbiological requirements for food standards (in Indonesia) 
have been reviewed and strengthened. 

In most countries of the Region there is a strongly felt need to 
develop a rational food safety programme, integrating all related 
aspects of public health such as veterinary public health, laboratory 
health services, administration, nutrition, communicable disease 
control, environmental health and health education. 

Although country reports on the food control situation in respect of 
most countries are available, there is still a need for more compre- 
hensive baseline data and information on all related public health 
aspects. The Regional Office has prepared a comprehensive question- 
naire that should enable countries to assess the situation in all its 
aspects. The main problem in launching a food safety programme is the 
dispersal of the activities of different facets of the programme 
among different ministries or departments. It is therefore planned 
that, on the basis of a comprehensive review, a multidisciplinary WHO 
team should visit countries and discuss the question of food safety 
with all departments and minis tries concerned and assist them in 
evolving a rational food safety programme that meets the needs of the 
country and is feasible to implement. 

6. HEALTH INFORMATION AND STATISTICS 

During the period under review there have been efforts to evolve 
methods and procedures for collecting, processing and utilizing 
information which could have general application in the countries of 
the Region. Probably the most productive work has, however, been 
direct collaboration with the countries in improving their information 
systems. 

A major part of the activities has been concerned with developing 
methods of monitoring and evaluating primary health care programmes. 



The principal site of delivery of PHC in the rural areas and urban 
slums will be the community itself and health care will mostly be 
delivered by the primary health care workers selected from and 
operating within the community. Hence lay reporting has been adopted1 
adapted as a major source of data for monitoring PHC in several 
countries of the Region. It will, however, be obviously very difficult 
to obtain absolutely reliable data through lay reporting, partly 
because of the lack of education of PHC workers and partly owing to 
the problem of supervising any system of data collection at the local 
level. Primary health care workers will operate closely with the 
cornunity leaders on the one hand and with the district health 
officer on the other, but contact with higher levels of management 
will be infrequent. The flow of information on PHC activities obtained 
through lay reporting to higher echelons and feedback to the PHC 
workers, as has been conceived in the national health information 
system development activities in the countries of the Region, is 
shown in the diagram below. 
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In order to consider these problems and the best way of solving them, 
a meeting was held in October 1980 on "Lay Reporting of Health 
Information for Primary Health Care". Sixteen participants from 



eight countries presented their experiences on how the lay reporting 
system operates in their countries. Previously, lay reporting was 
restricted to the reporting of morbidity and mortality and was based 
on symptom association. The main outcome of the meeting was the 
realization that this reporting has to be adapted to cover the 
reporting of all health activities being undertaken by the PHC 
worker. A number of suggestions for achieving this objective were 
made and these suggestions are being followed up by the countries. 

Infant and childhood mortality and maternal mortality are all 
important indicators for assessing the progress of primary health 
care. However, it is extremely difficult to measure these rates 
because countries do not possess adequate civil registration systems 
for recording all births and deaths. National and international 
organizations, including WHO, have given much attention to trying to 
evolve methods of collecting reliable data on mortality and to develop 
techniques of analysing these data. A joint meeting sponsored by 
ESCAP, WHO Headquarters and the Regional Offices for the Western 
Pacific and South-East Asia was held in Manila in December to discuss 
''Mortality in Asia: A Review of Changing Trends and Patterns, 1950- 
1975". At this meeting it was possible to assemble together the 
latest information on mortality trends in Asian countries. 

Efforts are also being made- to design an information system which can 
be used for regional monitoring and evaluation of the IDWSS Decade. 
The system will initially provide baseline data, which will be 
periodically updated and reviewed. 

The activities being carried out for developing national health 
information system in the countries of the Region are given below: 

In BANGLADESH, s consultant on medical records was assigned to assist 
with the introduction of simple and feasible medical and health 
records systems that can be adopted throughout the country for 
hospital and health centre services. She visited selected hospitals 
and rural health complexes and made in-depth studies of the hospital 
reporting system. She also organized a course to provide training in 
medical records for employees of selected hospitals and thana health 
complexes. 

The development of the information system in Bangladesh gained further 
momentum with the assignment of a systems analyst in 1980. In colla- 
boration with the national authorities, a WHO consultant organized a 
programme for training health personnel in health information. Train- 
ing in the lay reporting techniques was also started. In February 
1981, a consultant assisted in evaluating the health information 
system, in devising mechanisms for the collection, compilation, 
analysis and reporting of data, and in developing statistical proce- 
dures and operational research studies. 

In BURMA, support continued to be provided to the health information 
and statistics services. A study of the geographical distribution-. and 
utilization of hospitals having specialist services was conducted and 
included information pertaining to staffing, financing, disease 
patterns and catchment area demarcation. Also, training courses on 



the International Classification of Diseases for morbidity and 
mortality recording were conducted at central, state and divisional 
levels. The national health information system infrastructure largely 
provided the basis for the monitoring and evaluation of all health 
programmes. 

Action has been taken to procure data-processing equipment for Burma; 
this will greatly enhance the data processing capability and streng- 
then the health information service. Further, fellowships have been 
provided in the fields of computer science,data processing,demography 
and public health statistics. 

In INDIA, the main activities were concerned with health statistics 
and medical and health records within the context of national health 
information system development. With WHO support, two national work- 
shops were organized on (a) medical certification of cause of death, 
and (b) standardization of medical and health records. 

Efforts to increaae the capability of medical records training centres 
continued. A proposal has been made to establish a WHO Collaborating 
Centre for Medical and Health Records in India. Financial assistance 
will be provided for a training programme in medical records techni- 
ques at the Jawaharlal Institute of Post-graduate Medical Education 
and Research, Pondicherry. Further, fellowships were awarded in the 
fields of advanced health statistics methodology, information systems 
development,medical demography and population statistics, and medical 
coding. 

Short-term consultants were provided by WHO for data processing in 
regard to the inter-regional project on disabilities as well as for 
the statistical aspects of the study on the impact of the improved 
water supply undertaken in Jhansi. 

INDONESIA launched a nation-wide programme for training health pee- 
sonnel in the coding of data according to the International Classi- 
fication of Diseases. A consultant was assigned to assist in the 
interpretation and translation of the International Classification 
into the Indonesian language. 

Another consultant is being assigned to assist in the development of 
hospital and laboratory information systems. In August 1981 a 
workshop on hospital information system was organized, with technical 
support from Wm). 

A consultant collaborated in reviewing the uses for the computer 
attached to the Bureau of Health Planning of the Ministry of Health 
and in assessing the future needs for computer hard and software. A 
long-term staff member is being assigned to work with the Bureau in 
developing the capabilities of the Data Processing Unit. 

Technical support was given to the Perinatal Mortality Study in 
Bandung, which forms part of the collaborative study being undertaken 
in five countries of the Region. 

Technical assietance was also provided to the national disability 
study and in analysing the results of leprosy surveys, including the 



preparation of the sample design for the study, to be undertaken in 
Nusa Tenggara Barat Province. 

In MALDIVES, WHO has assisted in the field of health information and 
statistics by the award of fellowships for acquiring knovledge in 
medical records techniques,and participation in international meetings 
on the International Classification of Diseases and Lay Reporting 
techniques. A preliminary study was made by the team leader of the 
inter-country project, "National Health Information Systems Develop- 
ment", who visited Hale and examined the existing information infra- 
structure, with a view to providing long-term assistance. Action is 
under way to assign a health information specialist to help to develop 
a suitable system and train national staff. A consultant in medical 
records is also to be assigned shortly to assist in designing a 
simple and feasible medical records system for the Hale Government 
Hospital and to give training. Statistical assistance was provided in 
preparing the sample design for a survey to establish the prevalence 
of measles and paralytic polio in the islands. 

In MONGOLIA, the development of a health information system and 
statistical services continued to be supported by WHO. The statisti- 
cal analysis of data on health service activities has been completed; 
new reporting forms for health institutions have been worked out, and 
a seminar for hospital statisticians was conducted. In addition, a 
course was held for health statisticians vith higher education. 

In regard to collaboration in improving the maternal and child health 
services, a consultant helped to complete the analysis of data on 
studies undertaken in the first phase and in planning and designing 
the research studies under the second phase. 

In NEPAL, assistance in the development of health information and 
statistical services has been continuing, with the assignment of a 
statistician under the project. "Health Planning and Programming". A 
health planning profile at district level was completed and a work- 
shop conducted on the development of health planning procedures and 
health information system at district level. A protocol for the trial 
of the lay reporting system was prepared and is under consideration 
by the Government. Effective collaboration is maintained in the opera- 
tional aspects of a data bank, in terms of indexing, classifying, 
storing and retrieving health information. 

In SRI LANKA, the development of health information systems gained 
further impetus with the arrival of a long-term health information 
officer. A project proposal for an improved information system was 
prepared and is being considered by the Government. 

A consultant from Headquarters was assigned to collaborate in the 
strengthening of the medical and health records system in selected 
hospitals of the country. 

In THAILAND, tvo WHO consultants were assigned to help set up a 
national focal point for appropriate technology for health 
information and to assist in the development of a management 
information system, respectively. 



A training programme was organized for statistical instructors in 
health training institutions, in which 40 persons participated. A 
meeting of high ranking decision-makers was held to discuss the 
development of a management information system. Another activity was 
the organization of a consultative meeting of representatives from 
various health and health-related agencies which use and produce 
health information. This meeting was convened with the aim of 
identifying unreliable health statistical data and recommending or 
designing technology and methodology for improving such information. 
Financial support for conducting these meetings was provided by WHO. 

7. DEVELOPMENT OF HEALTH MANPOWER 

The WHO health manpower development programme is aimed at: (1) streng- 
thening the links between manpower planning, training and management 
in each country of the Region, to enable it to produce the right kind 
and sufficient numbers of health workers and to use them effectively; 
( 2 )  ensuring that the basic training programmes for all types of 
health workers are directly related to the provision of primary health 
care within the framework of "~ealth for All by the Year 2000"; ( 3 )  
stimulating the countries to collaborate with and help one another in 
all areas involving health manpower development, with the overall 
objectives of fostering technical cooperation and strengthening 
national self-sufficiency in dealing with their own most pressing 
problems, and (4) promoting greater awareness and acceptance in 
high-priority areas such as "team training", "the effective use of 
traditional health workers", and "fostering research capability in 
health services and manpower development (HSMD)". 

The Organization has therefore further strengthened its efforts to 
assist Member countries in: developing structures so as to bring 
manpower planning, training and management into alignment with one 
another; determining the priority needs for primary health care and 
helping the training institutions to reorient their programmes in 
these critical directions; developing national and regional teacher 
training programmes so that teachers will adopt more systematic and 
relevant approaches in training future health workers, and providing 
greater support for research and the use of research results in train- 
ing and in the provision of primary health care. 

Health Manpower Planning 

Countries of the Region are evincing increasing interest in under- 
taking health manpower planning. It is noted that "Health Manpower 
Planning and Community Participation for Primary Health Care" was the 
subject for technical discussions at the thirty-third session of the 
Regional Committee in 1980. 

BANGLADESH formed a steering committee for health manpower plan formu- 
lation in 1980. A situation report has already been prepared, and a 
national health manpower plan formulation exercise was carried out in 
June 1981. 

BURMA has undertaken the preparation of a health manpower development 
project as part of the buch larger task of formulating its country 
health programme. 


